ABUSE AND NEGLECT AGAINST ELDERLY ADULTS IN NURSING HOMES IN THE UNITED STATES

Erica Bassett

Footnotes

- 1. Jerry Parker, "Facts & Statistics," *National Association of Nursing Home Attorneys*, accessed January 17, 2021, https://nanha.org/resources/facts-statistics/.
- 2. "What Is Dementia?" *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention,* last updated April 5, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/aging/dementia/index.html#:~:text=Dementia%20is%20not%20a%20specific a%20part%20of%20normal%20aging.
- 3. "Residential Facilities, Assisted Living, and Nursing Homes," *National Institute on Aging,* last updated May 1, 2017,
 - https://www.nia.nih.gov/health/residential-facilities-assisted-living-and-nursing-homes
- 4. Melinda Smith, Jeanne Segal, and Lawrence Robinson, "Burnout Prevention and Treatment," *HelpGuide,* last updated October 2020,
 - https://www.helpguide.org/articles/stress/burnout-prevention-and-recovery.htm#:~:text=Burnout% 20is%20a%20state%20of,unable%20to%20meet%20constant%20demands.
- 5. *World Report on Violence and Health,* World Health Organization, 2014, 125–126, https://www.who.int/violence_injury_prevention/violence/global_campaign/en/chap5.pdf.
- 6. Rosalie Wolf, "Appendix C: Elder Abuse and Neglect: History and Concepts," *National Academies Press*, (2003): 238–248, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK98805/.
- 7 Ibid
- 8. Lauren Harris-Kojetin et al., "Long-term Care Providers and Services Users in the United States 2015–2016," *National Center for Health Statistics*, 3, 43, February 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/series/sr 03/sr03 43-508.pdf.
- 9. "65 and Older Population Grows Rapidly as Baby Boomers Age," *United States Census Bureau*, June 25, 2020,
 - https://www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2020/65-older-population-grows.html.
- 10. Ari Houser, Wendy Fox-Grage, and Kathleen Ujvari, "Across the States: Profiles of Long-term Services and Supports," *American Association of Retired Persons*, 2012, 7, https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/research/public_policy_institute/ltc/2012/across-the-states -2012-full-report-AARP-ppi-ltc.pdf.
- 11. Harris-Kojetin et al., "Long-term Care Providers and Services Users."
- 12. Wolf, "Appendix C: Elder Abuse and Neglect."
- 13. Harris-Kojetin et al., "Long-term Care Providers and Services Users."
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. "Statistics and Data," *National Center on Elder Abuse*, accessed January 27, 2021, https://ncea.acl.gov/What-We-Do/Research/Statistics-and-Data.aspx#perpetrators.
- 17. "Get the Facts on Elder Abuse," *National Council on Aging*, February 23, 2021, https://www.ncoa.org/article/get-the-facts-on-elder-abuse.
- 18. Carol Marak, "Quality Improvement Involves the Staff," *SeniorCare.com*, accessed January 29, 2021, https://www.seniorcare.com/nursing-homes/resources/nursing-home-staff/.
- 19. Elka Maria Torpey, "Nursing Jobs in Nursing Homes," *Occupational Outlook Quarterly*, Spring 2011, https://www.bls.gov/careeroutlook/2011/spring/art03.pdf.
- 20. "Statistics and Data," National Center on Elder Abuse.
- 21. "Elder Abuse," *World Health Organization*, June 15, 2020, https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/elder-abuse.
- 22. Ynogie Yon et al., "The Prevalence of Elder Abuse in Institutional Settings: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis," *European Journal of Public Health* 29, no. 1 (2019): 58–67, https://academic.oup.com/eurpub/article/29/1/58/5033581?guestAccessKey=482da8b7-f9f4-4205-811d-0dd9788cdbb1.
- 23. Parker, "Facts & Statistics."

- 24. "EAPPA Data Overview," The United States Department of Justice, updated April 4, 2019, https://www.iustice.gov/elderiustice/eappa-data-overview#:~:text=On%20October%2018..for%20 data%20on%20elder%20abuse.&text=Financial%20Crimes%20Enforcement%20Network%20(Fi nCEN.exploitation%20submitted%20by%20financial%20institutions).
- 25. "Statistics and Data." National Center on Elder Abuse.
- 26. "Examples of Abuse and Neglect in Nursing Homes," Nursing Home Abuse Justice, September 23, 2020, https://www.nursinghomeabuse.org/articles/recent-nursing-home-abuse-examples/
- 27. Wenche Malmedal, Maria Helen Iversen, and Astrid Kilvik, "Sexual Abuse of Older Nursing Home Residents: A Literature Review," Nurse Res Pract (2015), https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/902515.
- 28. "Sexual Abuse in Nursing Homes: What You Need to Know," The National Consumer Voice for Quality Long-Term Care, accessed February 6, 2021, https://eldermistreatment.usc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Consumer-Voice sexual-abuse-is sue-brief-FINAL.pdf.
- 29. "Sexual Abuse in Nursing Homes," The National Consumer Voice for Quality Long-Term Care.
- 30. Malmedal, Iversen, and Kilvik, "Sexual Abuse of Older Nursing Home Residents."
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. "Elder Abuse," World Health Organization.34. "EAPPA Data Overview," The United States Department of Justice.
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. Nancy A. Krauss and Barbara M. Altman, "Research Findings #5: Characteristics of Nursing Home Residents, 1996." Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, December 2004. https://www.meps.ahrg.gov/data_files/publications/rf5/rf5.shtml
- 39. "Elder Abuse," World Health Organization.
- 40. Hannie C. Comijs et al., "Elder Abuse in the Community: Prevalence and Consequences," Journal of the American Geriatrics Society 46, no. 7 (1998): 885–888, https://agsjournals-onlinelibrary-wiley-com.erl.lib.byu.edu/doi/10.1111/j.1532-5415.1998.tb02724.x
- 41. Catherine Hawes, "Elder Abuse in Residential Long-Term Care Settings: What Is Known and What Information Is Needed," In Elder Mistreatment: Abuse, Neglect, and Exploitation in an Aging America, National Academies Press, 2003, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK98786/.
- 42. Colm Cooney and Ann Mortimer, "Elder Abuse and Dementia A Pilot Study," International Journal of Social Psychiatry 41, no. 4 (1995): 276-283. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/002076409504100405?casa_token=rUJPxZi9PtIA AAAA%3A L-4Yxblq636VooQpJreJ2M6tSXQYs f6MvL6jlqbtoGlj 1cwMlBHJldkkEOSlTq8ovVkf CFuDs&.
- 43. "Elder Abuse," World Health Organization.
- 44. Ibid.
- 45. "Elder Abuse," RAINN, accessed January 23, 2021, https://www.rainn.org/articles/elder-abuse.
- 46. "Paul Gertler and Donald Waldman, "Government Policy and the Cost and Quality of Nursing Homes," Rand Corporation, 1996, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_briefs/RB5012.html
- 47. Parker, "Facts & Statistics."
- 48. Janet Prvu Bettger et al., "Measuring Nursing Care Time and Tasks in Long-Term Services and Supports; One Size Does Not Fit All," The Journal of Nursing Research 20, no. 3 (2012): 159, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4640696/.
- 49. Portia Wofford, "Nurses Say Staffing Ratios in Long Term Care FAcilities ARe Unsafe," Nurse.org, July 11, 2019, https://nurse.org/articles/nurse-staffing-unsafe-long-care-facilities/.
- 50. Charlene Harrington et al., "Appropriate Nurse Staffing Levels for U.S. Nursing Homes," Health Services Insights 13 (2020), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7328494/.
- 51. Harris-Kojetin et al., "Long-term Care Providers and Services Users."
- 52. "Registered Nurse vs. Licensed Practical Nurse," All Nursing School, November 4, 2016, https://www.allnursingschools.com/articles/registered-nurse-vs-licensed-practical-nurse/#:~:text=L

- PNs%20usually%20provide%20more%20basic,to%20patients%20and%20the%20public.&text=LPNs%20earn%20your%20ADN%20or,and%20cost%20of%20traditional%20programs.
- 53. "Nursing Assistants and Orderlies," *Bureau of Labor Statistics*, last modified April 9, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/ooh/healthcare/mobile/nursing-assistants.htm#:~:text=Nursing%20assistants%20help%20patients%20with,patients%20and%20clean%20treatment%20areas.
- 54. Anna Giorgi, "Everything Nurses Need to Know About the NCLEX Exam," *All Nursing Schools*, accessed January 17, 2021,
 - https://www.allnursingschools.com/how-to-become-a-nurse/nclex-exam/.
- Diana Spore et al., "Psychotropic Use among Older Residents of Board and Care Facilities," Journal of the American Geriatrics Society 43, no. 12 (1995): 1403–1409, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.1995.tb06622.x.
- 56. Hawes, "Elder Abuse in Residential Long-Term Care Settings."
- 57. "Board and Care Homes: Elderly at Risk from Mishandled Medications," *United STates General Accounting Office*, February 1992, https://www.gao.gov/assets/hrd-92-45.pdf.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. Giorgi, "Everything Nurses Need to Know About the NCLEX Exam."
- 60. Nalea Ko, "Licensed Practical Nurses (LPN) vs. Registered Nurses (RN)," *NurseJournal*, March 10, 2021, https://nursejournal.org/resources/lpn-vs-rn-roles/.
- 61. Harris-Kojetin et al., "Long-term Care Providers and Services Users."
- 62. Houser, Fox-Grage, and Ujvari, "Across the States: Profiles of Long-term Services and Supports."
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Mayo Clinic Staff, "Job Burnout: How to Spot It and Take Action," *Mayo Clinic,* November 20, 2020, https://www.mayoclinic.org/healthy-lifestyle/adult-health/in-depth/burnout/art-20046642.
- 65. Catherine Kilfedder, "Burnout in Psychiatric Nursing," *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 34, no.3 (December 2001): 383–396, https://doi-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/10.1046/j.1365-2648.2001.01769.x.
- 66. Özçakar, Nilgün, Mehtap Kartal, Gülay Dİrİk, Nil Tekin, and Dilek Güldal. "Burnout and Relevant Factors in Nursing Staff: What Affects the Staff Working in an Elderly Nursing Home?" *Turkish Journal of Geriatrics/Türk Geriatri Dergisi* 15, no. 3 (2012).
- 67. Kilfedder, "Burnout in Psychiatric Nursing."
- 68. Kilfedder, "Burnout in Psychiatric Nursing."
- 69. Koji Tanaka, Naoki Iso, and Sagari Akira, "Burnout of Long-term Care FAcility Employees: Relationship with Employees' Expressed Emotion Toward Patients," *International Journal of Gerontology* 9, no. 3 (2015),
 - $https://www.researchgate.net/publication/282447673_Burnout_of_Long-term_Care_Facility_Employees_Relationship_with_Employees'_Expressed_Emotion_Toward_Patients.$
- 70. Chris Caulfield, "Addressing Burnout Among LTC Staff," Podcast audio, November 6, 2019, https://www.managedhealthcareconnect.com/content/addressing-burnout-among-ltc-staff.
- 71. Manuel Gandoy-Crego et al., "Personal Determinants of Burnout in Nursing Staff at Geriatric Centers," *Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics* 48, no. 2 (2009): 246–249, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archger.2008.01.016.
- 72. Erin L. Woodhead, Lynn Northrop, Barry Edelstein, "Stress, Social Support, and Burnout Among Long-Term Care Nursing Staff," *Journal of Applied Gerontology*, 35, no. 1 (2016): 84–105, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0733464814542465.
- 73. Gandoy-Crego et al., "Personal Determinants of Burnout."
- David A. Alexander and Susan Klein, "Caring for Others Can Seriously Damage Your Health," Hospital Medicine 62, no. 5 (2013): 264–267, https://www.magonlinelibrary.com/doi/pdf/10.12968/hosp.2001.62.5.1567.
- 75. Queen Utley-Smith et al., "Staff Perceptions of Staff-Family Interactions in Nursing Homes," *Journal of Aging Studies* 23, no. 3 (2009): 168–177, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0890406508001357?via%3Dihub.
- 76. Hawes, "Elder Abuse in Residential Long-Term Care Settings."
- 77. "The State of Mental Health and Aging America," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and National Association of Chronic Disease Directors, 2008, https://www.cdc.gov/aging/pdf/mental_health.pdf.
- 78. Utley-Smith et al., "Staff Perceptions of Staff-Family Interactions in Nursing Homes."

- 79. "EAPPA Data Overview," The United States Department of Justice.
- 80. "Elder Abuse," World Health Organization.
- 81. "How to Care for Pressure Sores," *Medline Plus,* last updated May 30, 2020, https://medlineplus.gov/ency/patientinstructions/000740.htm.
- 82. Amit Gefen, "How Much Time Does It Take To Get a Pressure Ulcer? Integrated Evidence from Human, Animal, and In Vitro Studies," *Ostomy Wound Management* 54, no. 10 (2008): 26–28, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/18927481/#:~:text=Findings%20from%20the%20three%20model s,sitting%20patients%20is%20not%20available.
- 83. Eunice Park-Lee and Christine Caffrey, "Pressure Ulcers Among Nursing Home Residents: United STates, 2004," *National Center for Health Statistics*, last updated November 6, 2015, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db14.htm#:~:text=Pressure%20ulcers%20are%20s erious%20medical\ulcers%20(2%2C3).
- 84. Park-Lee and Caffrey, "Pressure Ulcers Among Nursing Home Residents."
- 85. "Overview | Pressure Ulcers (Pressure Sores)," *National Health Service,* last updated April 15, 2020,
 - https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/pressure-sores/#:~:text=Pressure%20ulcers%20(also%20known% 20as,for%20long%20periods%20of%20time.
- 86. Ibid.
- 87. Nidhi K. Gulati and Laura Ross Cordaro, "Overcoming Oral Hygiene Challenges in the Nursing Home," *CaringfortheAges.com*, accessed March 3, 2021, https://www.caringfortheages.com/action/showPdf?pii=S1526-4114%2817%2930323-2.
- 88. Caroline Girestam Croonquist et al., "Effects of Domiciliary Professional Oral Care for Care-Dependent Elderly in Nursing Homes—Oral Hygiene, Gingival Bleeding, Root Caries and Nursing Staff's Oral Health Knowledge and Attitudes," *Clinical Interventions in Aging* 15 (2020): 1305.
 - https://www.dovepress.com/effects-of-domiciliary-professional-oral-care-for-care-dependent-elder -peer-reviewed-fulltext-article-CIA.
- 89. Veronica Rantzow, Pia Andersson, Ulrika Lindmark, "Occurrence of Oral Health Problems and Planned Measures in Dependent Older People in Nursing Care," *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 27, no. 23–24 (2018): 4381–4389, https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.14584.
- 90. Paula J. Moynihan, "The Relationship between Nutrition and Systemic and Oral Well-being in Older People," *The Journal of the American Dental Association* 138, no. 4 (2007): 483–497, https://doi.org/10.14219/jada.archive.2007.0201.
- 91. Wanda C. Gonsalves, A. Stevens Wrightson, and Robert G. Henry, "Common Oral Conditions in Older Persons," *American Family Physician* 78, no. 7 (2008): 845–852, https://www.aafp.org/afp/2008/1001/p845.html.
- 92. Michael J. Lamonte et al., "Five-Year Changes in Periodontal Disease Measures Among Postmenopausal Females: The Buffalo OsteoPerio Study," *Journal of Periodontology* 84, no. 5 (2013): 572–584, https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.2012.120137.
- 93. Erik J. Lindbloom et al., "Elder Mistreatment in the Nursing Home: A Systematic Review," *Journal of the American Medical Directors* 8, no. 9 (2007): 610–616, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2007.09.001.
- 94. Tony Rosen et al., "Identifying Injury Patterns Associated with Physical Elder Abuse: Analysis of Legally Adjudicated Cases," *Annals of Emergency Medicine* 76, no. 3 (2020): 266–276, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32534832/.
- 95. Tony Rosen, et al., "Emergency Department Presentations for Injuries in Older Adults Independently Known to be Victims of Elder Abuse," *Journal of Emergency Medicine* 50, no. 3 (2016): 518–526, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/26810019/.
- 96. Ronald W. Berkowsky, "Elder Mistreatment and Psychological Well-being among Older Americans," *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 17, no. 20 (2020): 7525, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33081145/.
- 97. Jaclyn S. Wong and Linda J. Waite, "Elder Mistreatment Predicts Later Physical and Psychological Health: Results from a National Longitudinal Study," *Journal of Elder Abuse & Neglect* 29, no. 1 (2017): 15–42, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27636657/.

- 98. Angela M. Begle et al., "Elder Mistreatment and Emotional Symptoms among Older Adults in a Largely Rural Population: The South Carolina Elder Mistreatment Study," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 26, no. 11 (2011): 2321–2332, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/20829233/.
- 99. "Elder Abuse," World Health Organization.
- 100. Mark S. Lachs et al., "The Mortality of Elder Mistreatment," *Jama* 280, no. 5 (1998): 428–432, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/9701077/.
- 101. "Elder Abuse," World Health Organization.
- 102. Beth Hudson, "Ensuring an Abuse-Free Environment: A Learning Program for Nursing Home Staff," *Journal of Elder Abuse & Neglect* 4, no. 4 (1993): 25–36, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1300/J084v04n04_03?casa_token=-_kFqyU_RwIAAAAA: GeUNDzsciSwI_7m3aA2jZ6O6WPklihjeIAhWk-nog_ERf71B6CqikC9waDFHAkwU8_2SdtdGoe6 Y.
- Dana DeHart, Jennifer Webb, and Carol Cornman, "Prevention of Elder Mistreatment in Nursing Homes: Competencies for Direct-Care Staff," *Journal of Elder Abuse & Neglect* 21, no. 4 (2009): 360–378,
 - https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/08946560903005174?needAccess=true.
- 104. Bert Haslip Jr., Julie Reinberg, and Jennifer Williams, The Impact of Elder Abuse Education on Young Adults, *Journal of Elder Abuse & Neglect*, 27, no. 3 (2015): 233–253, https://doi.org/10.1080/08946566.2014.1003264.
- 105. Daniela Schoberer et al., "Educational Interventions to Empower Nursing Home Residents: A Systematic Literature Review," *Clinical Interventions in Aging* 11 (2016): 1351, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5047743/.
- 106. Sally Anstey, "Education and Training to Enhance End-of-Life Care for Nursing Home Staff: A Systematic Literature Review," *BMJ Supportive & Palliative Care* 6, no. 3 (2016): 353–361, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5013161/.
- 107. "Educating Health Professionals to Improve Quality of Care," *Institute of Medicine*, accessed March 3, 2021, https://healthsciedu.umn.edu/sites/healthsciedu.umn.edu/files/2019-10/educating-health-professi

onals-improve-care-quality1.pdf.

- 108. "Prevention of Elder Abuse, Neglect, and Exploitation," *Administration for Community Living,* last updated January 31, 2019, https://acl.gov/programs/elder-justice/prevention-elder-abuse-neglect-and-exploitation.
- 109. "What We Do," *National Center on Elder Abuse*, accessed February 3, 2021, https://ncea.acl.gov/What-We-Do.aspx.
- 110. Brad Cannell et al., "Evaluation of the Detection of Elder Mistreatment Through Emergency Care Technicians Project Screening Tool," *JAMA Network Open* 3, no. 5 (2020), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32379330/.